Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 3rd October 2011 at 7.30pm.

Present:   Cllrs Mrs S Sutton, N Aldis, W Jackson, K Lynch, M Pettitt, Mrs M Runchman, D Sharman (Chairman), R Smith, Mrs J Smyth and G White.

Absent: Cllrs Ali and Mrs S Lunn.
The Town Clerk was in attendance as were two members of the public.
	1
	Apologies for absence (30/11-12)
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Osborne, Scott and Stacey.  Apologies were also received from Central Bedfordshire Cllr Maudlin.


	2
	Declaration of Interests (31/11-12)
a) Personal

Cllr Pettitt declared a personal interest in item 3 planning applications CB/TPO/11/ 00270 and CB/11/02727/ FULL as he was personally acquainted with the applicants.

Cllr Aldis declared a personal interest in item 3 planning application CB/TPO/11/ 00270 as he was personally acquainted with the applicant.
b) Prejudicial 

None


	3
	Planning Applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (32/11-12)
1) CB/11/02727/ FULL Extend front of garage 1.3m to come in line with front of house and creation of pitched roof above at 1 Foster Grove, Sandy, Beds.
It was resolved: to make no objection to the proposed development.
2) CB/TPO/11/ 00270 Works to tree subject to a Tree Preservation Order: Raise the crown by 3m, thin crown by 25% & remove dead branches overhanging the northern corner of the rear garden of 1 Whiteacre, Grange Gardens on one Lime tree listed as T1 on TPO No 7/2011 at Brookside, 2 Grange Gardens, Beeston, Beds.

It was resolved: to make no objection to the proposed work.

3) CB/TCA/11/ 00274 Notification of works to a tree within a Conservation Area: Raise the crown of one Hornbeam Tree to the left hand side of the War Memorial as seen from the road, the amount raised is to be no more than that to the side nearest the road at the Recreation Ground, Bedford Road, Sandy, Beds.  

It was resolved: to make no comment as the Town Council was the applicant.

4) CB/11/03276/ VOC Variation of Condition; Variation of conditions 4 (vehicular access junction details) and 10 (footway/cycleway details on planning permission CB/10/04078/FULL dated 7 September 2011 for the erection of Class A1 Foodstore, associated car parking, new vehicular access from New Road, upgraded existing access for service vehicles, creation of bus turning area and lay-by, realignment of drainage ditch, erection of retaining walls and other supporting infrastructure at former R K B Precision Products Ltd, New Road, Sandy, Beds. 
Cllr White reminded members of the history of this application and the committee noted the details of the proposed variations to the conditions attached to this proposed development.

It was resolved: to make no objection to the proposed development.

5) CB/11/02859/FULL Replacement of attached garage with integrated roof scape with existing outbuilding and single storey lounge extension to replace conservatory at 16 Beeston Green, Beeston, Sandy SG19 1PF.

It was resolved: to make no objection to the proposed development
6) CB/11/03333/FULL Erection of single storey front extension to garage.  42 Kestrel Way, Sandy SG19 2TE
It was resolved: to make no objection to the proposed development.


	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting (33/11-12)
It was resolved: that the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee held on 15 August 2011 be approved as a correct record of proceedings.



	5
	Position of outstanding authorised contracted works (34/11-12)
(a) Special Items from the Revenue Account

Election costs


£6,000.00


Work completed, invoice awaited.  

It was resolved: that the position be noted.  Cllr Aldis reported that a report on election day arrangements had been produced by CBC and was available on request.
Mobile CCTV monitoring
£1,200.00

Contract approved, invoice awaited.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Grants and Donations

£3,000
Grant of £400 to Biggles FM approved at the Annual Meeting of the Town Council leaving £2,600 for future grant allocations.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Swimming Scheme

£2,000.00

Sum of £240 paid to Sandye Academy in respect of the young people’s swimming scheme as part of a grant of up to £480 allocated for this purpose.  A further sum of £180.45 had been committed to Sandy & District Senior Citizens Community Support Group.  The balance of the funds had not been paid as further financial information was awaited.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.  (Members noted that it had been agreed at Town Council on 19 September 2011 to use surplus monies from this fund to resource some training needs; however it was not intended that this sum should be reduced in the 2012-13 estimates process.)
(b) Capital Account

Chamber heaters



£1,000.00
Further quotations had been requested by the Premises Sub-committee on 20 September 2011.  
It was resolved: that the position be noted.


	6
	Highways (35/11-12)
The Clerk noted that it had been hoped to receive a presentation from Lee Baldry, Highways Department, Central Bedfordshire Council about issues pertaining to Station Road and New Road and their relationship with the High Street and A1.  However, there had been confusion between her and Cllr Aldis about confirmation of Mr Baldry’s attendance and the reasons his attendance had been requested.  Mr Baldry had explained he was not in a position to be able to make comments on the Tesco’s planning application previously discussed or the highways issues pertaining to this.  A briefing note for members had been produced by Chris Moffat-Griffin of Central Bedfordshire Council which gave details of the different developments around New Road and this was tabled and discussed.  Members expressed concern that New Road was not fit to take the volume of anticipated HGV traffic to the A1 that the lack of a footpath was hazardous and that ingress and egress from New Road to the A1 was extremely dangerous.  
It was resolved: to write to the Highways Agency (with a copy to Alistair Burt MP asking him to forward this to the Secretary of State for Transport) expressing STC’s concerns.

A member of the public also expressed continued concerns about the impact of the Tesco development on New Road.



	7
	Central Bedfordshire Highway Maintenance Three Year Programme 2012-2015 (36/11-12)

The committee noted the consultation process on Central Bedfordshire’s 3 year programme of highways maintenance schemes and the process and timescales for producing the draft programme of improvement schemes developed by CBC in accordance with LTP3.    Following extensive discussion it was resolved: to suggest that a scheme for provision of a footpath/cycleway down New Road should be proposed to Central Bedfordshire Highways Department.  


	8
	Terms of Reference for Policies sub-committee (37/2011-12)
It was resolved: to adopt the terms of reference for the policies sub-committee which had been agreed at a meeting of the sub-committee on 15 August 2011 and circulated beforehand.


	9
	Annual Calendar of Meetings(38/11-12)
A report from the Clerk had been circulated beforehand which explained both that the annual calendar of meetings from June 2012 forwards has not yet been produced and the reasons for this.   
It was resolved: to note the position.


	10
	Correspondence from Blunham Village Hall (39/11-12)
The committee considered a request from the charitable trust responsible for Blunham Village Hall for support with its funding application to continue the phased redevelopment and improvement of Blunham Village Hall.  It was noted that Sandy residents who were members of Blunham and Roxton Cricket Club made use of the Village Hall.
It was resolved: to write to the charitable trust offering fraternal support for their project.

  

	11
	Insurance of Street Lights and Street Furniture (40/11-12)
A report from the Clerk had been circulated before the meeting which detailed the Council’s current insurance position on street lights/furniture and the cost of insuring these items in future.  

It was resolved: to recommend to Town Council that the Council’s insurance policy with Aviva is extended with immediate effect to include cover for street furniture based on a sum insured of £352,000 the additional annual premium would be in the region of £690.00 inclusive of Insurance Premium Tax, and that the cost of the additional cover is included in the estimates process.

 

	12
	Matters from Premises (41/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the following recommendations made at a meeting of the Premises sub-committee on 20 September 2011.
1. That a convector heater with a thermostatic control and fan is purchased and installed in the Depot toilet at Stratford Road to reduce the chance of pipes freezing during the winter at a cost of £236.99.

2. That a quotation is obtained to install a new end cap to the wall/roof above the line-marking store/toilet end of the Depot building at Stratford Road.

3. That, as well as an end cap, other alternatives are investigated and quotations obtained.

4. That the DSO staff are consulted on how they would like the mess room in the portakabin to be laid out and ideas canvassed from other sources if appropriate.

5. That the DSO staff and Town councillors volunteer their services to clear out the mess room in the portakabin during a specified weekend.

6. That the two heaters under the Past Chairmen/Mayors Boards in the council chamber should be replaced with Evovector low level heaters similar to the existing heaters subject to satisfactory quotations.


	13
	Central Bedfordshire Council Consultation on Children’s Centre (42/2011-12)

A report from the Clerk had been circulated giving information about a report produced by Central Bedfordshire Council which identified 3 ways of organising Children’s Centres to help focus resources in the most deprived areas of Central Bedfordshire.   Town/Parish Councils had been invited to give their views on the differing proposals by 26 October 2011.  Members discussed the three options in some detail.

It was resolved: to support Option 2 – Close Eight Centres in areas of less need and transfer these resources to the remaining 14 centres.  The reasons for this view were that this option best concentrates resources in the areas of greatest need and deprivation such as Sandy, it allowed savings caused by the consolidation to be used to support voluntary and community groups in delivering services to family and children and fewer children and families would be no longer able to access services than in option 3.


	14
	Minutes of Committees and Working Groups(43/2011-12)

It was resolved: that draft minutes of a meeting of the Policies Sub-committee held on 12 August 2011 be received.

It was resolved: that draft minutes of the Premises sub-committee meeting held on 20 September 2011 be received.



	15
	Consultation on Central Bedfordshire Council Budget 2012 [Supplementary Agenda Item](44/2011-12)
The Clerk reported that responses had been invited from Town and Parish Councils to CBC’s budget consultation.  The committee noted that individual members could still make their own personal responses to the consultation but agreed that a corporate response should be submitted.

It was resolved: to submit a response to the consultation on behalf of Sandy Town Council in the following terms

Question 1 – the Town Council declined to prioritise individual services for savings as it represented the range of views within the whole community and to do so would be invidious.

Question 2 -  support “Keep council tax the same, improve efficiency and only spend less on services if absolutely necessary” (in line with the stated policy of central government).

Question 3 – support “tend to agree”
Question 4 – support all options except boxes 6 and 10.

Question 5 – note that if services are delegated from principal authorities to parish and town councils then appropriate resources to support the services must be provided.


	16
	Press Release (45/2011-12)

It was resolved:  to leave the issue of any press release in the hands of the Clerk.
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